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Join now: 
$1 + first month dues

with annual agreement
OR

$60 + first month dues
for monthly membership

Join now through May 31 and 
receive a gift certificate good for 
a FREE month for a friend 
or loved one! 
Membership Options
All Access Plus - $55/month.
Includes 24/7 access to the gym

and unlimited classes at the studio
All Access - $35/month.

Includes 24/7 access to the gym
and 1 free class each month

Limited Access - $25/month.
Includes 10am-4pm access to the 
gym and 1 free class each month

GIFTCERTIFICATES
GIFT

CERTIFICATES

GIFT
CERTIFICATES

South Bridge Street·Sheridan, OR · www.phiitwerx.com · info@226fit.com

Willamina FFA
Annual Banquet
May 14th 6:00 PM 

Willamina High School Cafeteria 

COMMUNITY
SHRED DAY

Saturday, May 14
9 AM - 1 PM

246 S Bridge Street, Sheridan
Event may close early if shred truck is filled.

Dillon’s Bar4Grill
181 NE Main • Willamina • (503) 876-7845 

Mon-Thur noon-Midnight • fri Noon-2am
Sat 9am-2am • Sun 9am-midnight

Serving a simple breakfast

Free Family Fishing 
Saturday in Sheridan
Enjoy Oregon Department of Fish 
and Wildlife’s free family fishing 
from 9 a.m.-2 p.m. this Satur-
day, May 14, in Sheridan Pond at 
South Side Park. It’s a great op-
portunity to introduce kids, fam-
ily members, and friends, to the 
fun of fishing.
At each event ODFW staff and 
volunteers will provide equip-
ment, and teach new anglers how 
to rig their line, cast a rod, land a 
fish and identify their catch. This 
is a great opportunity for families 
to learn how to fish together and 
spend time in the outdoors. 

Sheridan Public Library 
Now Open Weekends
The Sheridan Library, located at 
142 NW Yamhill Street, is now 
open Saturday through Thursday 
from 10 a.m.-6 p.m. (Closed from 
1-2 p.m. on Saturday and Sun-
day.) The Library will close on Fri-
days. Call 503-843-3420 for more 
information.

Sheridan Chamber
Breakfast Set May 20
The Sheridan Chamber Of Com-
merce will hold its next conti-
nental breakfast meeting from 
8-9:15 a.m. on Friday, May 20, at 
the Monroe Event Center. John 
Stanislaw of Air Safety NW will 
give a “Stop the Bleed” presen-
tation.

SJS Fundraiser Planned
Saturday at WVCC
The Sheridan Japanese School’s 
Parent Teacher Organization will 
host its “mostly annual” Raffle 
Palooza from 6-8 p.m. this Sat-
urday, May 14, in the West Val-
ley Community Campus audito-
rium, 266 SE Washington Street 
in Willamina
The fundraising event will offer 
more than 100 raffle items, a 
50/50, and prizes.
No-host wine, cider, beer, and 
food will be available.
The school’s Taiko Drummers, 
and others, will offer entertain-
ment. 
SJS is tuition free and  is current-
ly accepting applications for the 
2022-2023 school year. Open-
ings are available in all grades, 
4-12. For additional information 
call 503-843-3400.
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Auto Car Detailing: Full detail-
ing, interior and exterior, for cars, 
trucks, boats, and RVs. Offering 
one-year and five-year ceramic 
coating and glass water repellent 
treatments. Call Brian, 971-237-
9649. (7)

Eggs for Sale 

Physical TherapyItems for Sale Items for Sale

Freebies

Fresh eggs for sale, $3.50 per 
dozen. 503-583-5582. (c)

Bridge Street Physical Therapy:
If you need physical therapy 
and you have an insurance we 
can’t  take, we can evaluate and 
treat you for $40 per treatment. 
Please inquire for details, 503-
843-7617. (c)

Brand New Echo Dot (3rd Gen) 
Smart speaker with Alexa Ready 
to help - Ask Alexa to play mu-
sic, answer questions, read 
the news, check the weather, 
set alarms, control compatible 
smart home devices, and more, 
$20. Call 503-474-7991. 

6 hp Evinrude long-shaft, out-
board motor with hose and tank. 
Extremely clean, $495. Call Ken 
503-876-858, leave message.(11)

Three Slankets for sale: A slan-
ket is a super soft and cozy 
oversized fleece blanket with 
sleeves. Brand new,  still in orig-
inal packages,  $10 each or all 
three for $25. 503-474-7991.

New with tags Tignanello gen-
uine leather, small, black, hand-
bag with radio frequency identi-
fication protection in the credit 
card slots. Price tag on purse, 
$109. Will sell for $40. 503-474-
7991.

Kenmore Elite side-by-side with 
bottom freezer, $200; Whirlpool 
glass top kitchen range, $200; 
Roper washing machine; $150; 
Whirlpool dryer, $150. Call 503-
879-5147 (18)

Digital Audio Go Bible, King 
James Version. Contains the en-
tire old and new testaments, 
more than 70 hours of audio pre-
loaded. Search by book or chap-
ter. Small, lightweight, portable. 
Earphones included. Brand new, 
still in original packaging. $10. 
503-474-7991.

Provoking Hope provides addic-
tion and recovery wrap-around 
services and resources through-
out the Willamette Valley.
www.provokinghope.com
971-262-2259.

1940s-1950s gray metal desk 
originally from U.S. Bank in 
Sheridan, free; tanning bed, 
works, free; tool bench with six 
or eight drawers and flat top, 
free. Must pick up (in Sheridan). 
503-843-2185.

BINGO • THURSDAYS
Doors Open: 5:30pm
Bingo: 6:30pm
EVERY
THURSDAY

VFW
771 NE Main • Willamina

NEED DENTURES?

McMinnville Denture Center
Hours: Monday, Wednesday, Friday 10 a.m.-5 p.m.

Please call for an appointment
145 E. Third Street • McMinnville

Compare and Save
Standard Upper or Lower
Dentures........................$950 ea.
Partials.......................$1,050 ea.
Relines ........................ $250 ea. 
Jon Stout
Licensed Denturist
Serving Yamhill County for 33 Years

• Repairs
• Free Consultations
(503) 472-0990 Repair

or NEW
Installations

Mr. Doorman
503-843-5302

Garage Doors
Repair

or NEW
Installations

Mr. Doorman
503-843-5302

Garage Doors
Repair

or NEW
Installations

Mr. Doorman
503-843-5302

Garage Doors
CCB#165821

tDavison Auto Parts
Monday-Friday 8am-5:30pm

Saturday 8am-4pm
317 S. Bridge St. • Sheridan

503-843-2211

Space available
Sheridan Peak Ventures

1360 West Main St. Sheridan
Outdoor and indoor storage

spaces with large doors
Security and easy access

971-241-0283
 

SEASONAL JOB OPENINGS
Sheridan Packinghouse
Multiple positions beginning in June. 

Seasonal Driving positions
Available June - mid-November

Full Time (min. 40 hours per week)
Part Time (10-30 hours per week)

Local driving. Home every night. Will train.
Starting pay is $20-$22 per hour DOE.

Apply online at www.hbfberries.com 
Or call 971-237-1235

Memories:
Souvenirs our hearts collect

throughout the years.
Contributed by a

Bulletin Board Guest Writer 
I was in the eighth grade at a lit-
tle two-room school. We went 
from public school to Catholic 
school and back to public school. 
Anyway, it was carnival time. We 
had to sell tickets for a fundrais-
er. The girl who sold the most 
tickets would be queen. I was 
shy, so I didn’t even think about 
being the queen. I wasn’t go-
ing to ask anybody for anything. 
One of the girls in our class was 
very pretty, so I thought for sure 
she would be chosen. I wasn’t 
thinking of the ticket sales. I was 
thinking about pretty. I was so 
shocked when they called my 
name, but pleased, as I would get 
a pretty dress. The dress was yel-
low chiffon with a long skirt and 
lots of soft material like clouds, 
and it was gauzy. It also had arm 
covers from wrist to elbows like 
long gloves, only soft fabric. The 
corsage was my first and only 
flower and would be for ages. It 
was a beautiful green and yellow 
orchid.
I was very proud to be chosen 
and have had all these firsts. 
Of course, I had to have an es-
cort (boys not being my favor-
ite thing). I looked around and 
chose the best-looking boy in 
class. I didn’t know him then or 
later. He must have moved to the 
area recently and just as quickly 
moved away. When I got older, I 
realized my grandmother must 
have purchased all those tickets. 
If that was the case, she gave me 
my first beautiful memory. But I 
still wanted the pretty girl to have 
won. I was able to tell her family 
that story for them to share with 
her after all these years

WORD SCRAMBLE
Rearrange the letters to spell a

West Valley business.

Answer: Computer Solutions

PRSSCOOOTLUTINPUEM



Green CrestGreen Crest
Memorial ParkMemorial Park
Email:Email:
office@greencrestoffice@greencrest
memorialpark.netmemorialpark.net
(503) 379-1969(503) 379-1969

The Hydration Station
941 W Main St., Sheridan, OR 97378

Hours: M-W-Th 3-7pm, Sat 10am-2pm
www.TheHydrationStation.net

FREE 30 Day Water Challenge
3 FREE SPECIAL CARDS

with this coupon

 Doors open 5:30pm • Bingo 6:30pm
125 N. Bridge Street Sheridan

EVERY FRIDAYEVERY FRIDAY

AMERICANAMERICAN
LEGIONLEGION

Mobile Mammography
Van in Sheridan July 27
OHSU Hillsboro Medical Cen-
ter’s mobile mammography van 
will be in Sheridan from 9:30 
a.m. until 3 p.m on July 27 at Ad-
ventist Health Clinic in Sheridan. 
Mammography services, both 
2D and 3D imaging, will be of-
fered. For an appointment con-
tact the  Adventist Health Medi-
cal Office, at 222 SE Jefferson in 
Sheridan or call 503-843-1535.

Yamhill Early Learning
To Host Family Picnic
The Yamhilll Early Learning Hub 
will host a West Valley picnic 
from 4-7 p.m. on June 27 at Sher-
idan City Park, 601 NE Yamhill St.
The picnic will offer an opportu-
nity to learn more about resourc-
es that help support West Valley 
families.
The picnic will include food, 
games, crafts, health screenings, 
prizes, and a live performance by 
Penny’s Puppets.
The picnic is open to all, but ac-
tivities are targeted for children 
ages 2-5.
For more information contact 
Tracy Porter at tporter@yamhill-
cco.org or call 503-376-7436.

Open Council Seat
SHERIDAN CITY COUNCIL

Term: June 6, 2022 -Dec. 31, 2022
(Successful applicant will complete the

seven months remaining on Councilor Cox’s term.)

Requirements:
Sheridan resident for at least the

past 12 months (within city limits).
Must be a registered voter.

Applications available online:
https://www.cityofsheridanor.com

Applications also available at
Sheridan City Hall

Application deadline: 4 p.m. May 18, 2022
Council will vote May 23, 2022

More information available at Sheridan City Hall: 
120 SW Mill Street • Sheridan, OR  97378

Phone (503)843-2347 • Fax (503)843-3661

Proudly endorsed by:
•	 Oregon Taxpayer Association
•	 Oregon Property Owners Association
•	 Oregon Family Farm Assoc.
•	 Yamhill County Ag PAC
•	 Stand for Health Freedom
•	 Oregonians for Medical Freedom
•	 OR Sen. Kim Thatcher
•	 OR Sen. Brian Boquist
•	 Oregon Right to Life PAC
•	 Oregon Firearms Federation PAC
•	 COPS PAC

STILL STANDING STRONG FOR
YAMHILL COUNTY FREEDOM

Re-Elect
County Commissioner

MARY
STARRETT

Paid for by Friends of Mary Starrett • starrettforcommissioner.com



A MESSAGE FROM THE
WILLAMINA SCHOOL DISTRICT

With great Bulldog pride,
Carrie Zimbrick, Superintendent

Willamina Elementary School 503.876.2374
Willamina Middle/High School 503.876.2545

School District Office 503.876.1500

May 13, 2022, at 11 a.m.
Good Shepherd Church

127 NE Hill Street
Sheridan, OR 97378

Robert “Bob” Bishop
Feb. 19, 2021

Bonnie Bishop
March 16, 2021

Robert “Bob” Bishop passed 
away on Feb. 19, 2021. Not long 
after, Bonnie Bishop joined him 
on Mar. 16, 2021.
They met by chance at a dance in 
Nebraska and, as they would say, 
went on dancing together for the 
next 65 years. Bob and Bonnie 
were married on July 24, 1955. 
Not often does a couple like Bob 
and Bonnie come along. They 
were a force of nature. Bigger 

It is still early, but May has already had so many events, 
with more to come! 
Last week our “Willamina Kustoms” (metal manufacturing) 
club hosted Gene Winfield, a nationally recognized metal 
fabricator, to teach a two-day clinic at our Career Technical 
Education Shop. We had a full house for the event, with at-
tendees traveling from as far away as New York. We appreci-
ate the collaboration with Spirit Mountain Casino and Steve 
Bobb to help facilitate a “meet and greet” with Gene.
Our high school and middle school students helped pull 
off the revival of our School Carnival, a long-time favorite 
event. Mr. Nelson and his crew of students organized, set 
up, hosted, and cleaned up the entire event. It is a lot of 
work, but the fun had by all makes it well worth the effort.
Track, baseball, and softball are in full swing, with district 
meets and playoffs coming soon. Several of our track ath-
letes continue to make new personal records at each meet, 
and qualifying for the state meet looks promising. Currently, 
Hallee Hughes is ranked #11 in the nation in Javelin (#2 in 
Oregon at all levels and #1 in 3A). She is also ranked #1 in 
discus @ 3A and #6 in Shot Put @ 3A. Her teammate Brook-
lyn Bailey is ranked #9 @ 3A in the High Jump.
The last week of April, WES hosted a “ roundup” for in-
coming kindergarten students. This event allows parents 
to come to meet the teachers, pre-register for the fall of 
2022, and learn more about the kindergarten curriculum 
and expectations. In addition to the roundup, WES will host 
a kindergarten transition camp in mid-August, just prior to 
the start of school.
The final weeks of May will include field trips, sporting 
events, 8th-grade promotion, and High School graduation. 
It is so wonderful to have events at school that include the 
community; we have missed that the past two years. In ad-
dition to these final events, we will be having a full schedule 
of summer activities throughout June and July. Students will 
be coming home with more information about the offerings.

Happy Spring!

than life in life, they left an equal-
ly large legacy in their wake at 
their passing.
Starting as a young couple, they 
used the GI Bill to get Bob a col-
lege degree. They quickly grew to 
a family of four, with Bob working 
as a teacher and coach in a mid-
sized Nebraska town. Moving to 
Oregon in 1968, they added two 
more kids before they settled in 
Willamina to raise their family.
They leave behind six children: 
Brian and his wife Vikki Bishop; 
Bobbi and her husband John 
DeVorss; Brenda and her hus-
band Barry Wilson; Brad Bish-

op; Becki and her husband Tom 
Hall; Brett and his wife Jennifer 
Bishop; and they were blessed 
with 19 grandchildren and 27 
great-grandchildren.
Both Bob and Bonnie worked 
hard to provide a good home 
for their family. Bob taught and 
coached in Warrenton, Clats-
kanie, and finally settled in Wil-
lamina, where he taught and 
coached for the next 35 years 
until he retired in 1998. He was 
most noted for his coaching in 
wrestling, cross country, and 
track. Bob was inducted into the 
National Wrestling Hall of Fame 
for coaches.
In her early career, Bonnie taught 
in a one-room schoolhouse in 
Nebraska. She worked several 
different jobs throughout her ca-
reer but spent most of her time 
at Boise Cascade, putting in 25 
years until she retired in 1999. 
Bonnie had a passion for music 
and enjoyed playing the piano. 
Her love of music started at a 

young age, as her father played 
in a polka band.
Bob and Bonnie, as parents, 
grandparents, and great grand-
parents, were always the biggest 
supporters of each member of 
their growing family. Bob and 
Bonnie knew no strangers; they 
made new friends no matter 
where they went. 
After retirement, they traveled 
the world together. They also 
treasured big family get-togeth-
ers. Family to Bob and Bonnie 
was EVERYTHING! Their deep 
love for their family was as strong 
as their deep love for one anoth-
er.
Their love and pride in their fam-
ily were always evident. Their 
priority and focus was always 
family.
Always supportive, dedicated, 
and with unconditional love, to 
say they will be deeply and dear-
ly missed barely hits the mark. 
They will be missed by many, 
loved by all, and hold a special 
place in all our hearts.
A celebration of their lives will be 
held from 2-4 p.m. on Saturday, 
June 4, 2022, at the Willamina 
School Gymnasium.

Thank you, Richie! You are so 
thoughtful! First, to remember 
that I purchased the Rachael 
Ray bake ware from you a few 
years ago! And, second, to deliv-
er those additional pieces of the 
collection. I hope you enjoy your 
new home. You will be missed!

-- MT

Warm Fuzzies

Obituaries



COLOR

Bookkeeper • Office Worker • Mill Workers • Delivery Truck Drivers

Bookkeeper • Office Worker • Mill Workers • Delivery Truck Drivers

• Benefits
• Competitive Pay
• Fun Work
   Environment

• Pacific Fir
   Lumber, Inc.
• Sheridan 
   Building Materials

Interested? Contact Katie in our office. 
503-843-4455 • katie.mwlinc@gmail.com

Local Sheridan Jobs

FREE family fun!
OUTDOOR WALK-IN MOVIE

ON THE BIG SCREEN
Movies begin at dusk on May 21 

Outside at Sheridan High School
Visit the Rotary Concession Trailer  for lots of Yummy Treats.

Red Cross Blood Drive
Scheduled May 25 at VFW
A Willamina and Sheridan Red 
Cross blood drive is scheduled 
from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. on Tues-
day, May 24, at the VFW Hall 
located at 771 E. Main Street in 
Willamina.
To schedule an appointment, 
call 1-800-Red-Cross or visit red-
crossblood.org and enter spon-
sor code: WillaminaSheridan.

Kiwanis to Sponsor
Fourth of July Car Show
The Fourth of July Car Show in 
Willamina will be put on by the 
old-fashioned Fourth of July Com-
mittee and sponsored by Kiwanis.
In addition to cars and trucks, the 
show will feature music, food, and 
a 50/50 raffle.
Gates will open at 8 a.m., and reg-
istration will be open from 9 a.m. 
until noon. Awards will be pre-
sented at 3 p.m.
The cost is $15 for those who pre-
register by June 4; or $20 at the 
gate. For further information, call 
503-930-2650.

Brad Pederson
A while back, I was forced awake 
to a shattering sound that I, while 
dreaming, perceived as break-
ing glass. After we thoroughly 
searched our home without any 
resolve, the family as a whole 
decided to lay awake in bed for 
the next three hours on a school 
night, pretending to sleep. We 
tossed, we turned, and then 
someone got up for a drink of 
water.
Later that morning, while head-
ing out to work, I looked down 
near the front door and realized 
my bucket of deck screws (that 
I didn’t put away) had been 
pushed off a chair, and the buck-
et was now face down on the 
carpet.
Turning to my wife for my good-
bye kiss, I blurted out sponta-
neously, “The cat in the living 
room with the deck screws.” 
That was the first time I success-
fully proclaimed the outcome of 
a game of Clue; I’m sad to say my 
kids were not even in the room.
We laughed with relief. That 
was the dawning of our family’s 
live-action board game, which 
we now call “What Woke Us 
Up?” If you are not already play-
ing it with your family, here are 
a few other game outcomes we 
ran into with ours: Was it “The 
smoke detector in the kitchen 
that I swear we replaced the bat-
teries last month?” Could it be 
“The ghost in the den with that 
annoying toy your sister bought 
the baby last summer?” Or per-
haps, “The middle child in the 
bathroom playing with the toi-
let?” A couple of times, it has 
been, “A deer in the driveway 
smashing against the Traeger 
BBQ.”
It’s nice that game night is still 
an activity that I can get my old-
er children into. The thought 
of destroying me in a round of 
Munchkins or Ticket to Ride can 

beckon even the eldest child who 
flew the coop to race home on a 
weekend for bragging rights.
Most recently, we have been 
hunkering down over new board 
designs we have conjured up, 
taking shots at different styles of 
art, all the while dreaming of one 
day earning residual passive in-
come. Nights filled with debating 
the probability of strange looking 
dice, giggling at one another’s 
drawings, and calling grandma to 
ask her absurd trivia questions, 
has opened our family to broad-
er possibilities.

The Bulletin Board welcomes 
new free lance writer Brad Ped-
erson of Willamina. We love his 
sense of humor and look for-
ward to working with him.

What Woke Us Up?

Kim Greene Realtor/Principal Broker
Cell 503-434-0472

Office 503-843-1300
430 S. Bridge Street
Sheridan, OR  97378

greenekim@msn.com
Licensed in the State of Oregon

CLEARED THE BRUSH to make it easier to 
see where you might build your new home! 
What can you do with 3.5 acres on the edge 
of town? A lot! Possible options: Divide into 
several lots taking advantage of city ser-
vices? Build 1 house for you & 1 for someone 
else next door? Future development invest-
ment? Annexation & zone change applica-
tions in process & survey near complete.

COMMERCIAL LOT available! Level 50x126. 
Main Street/Hwy 18B frontage location 
& alley access. Maybe a mom & pop re-
tail store w/living quarters above or an 
adult foster care home? Previous home 
removed, water meter there, water and 
sewer still hooked up, so should cut down 
on SDC costs. Other utilities nearby. Not for 
industrial or residential use. Always verify 
information in the listing and building/uses. 

4 ACRE YAMHILL RIVER FRONT WITH EASY 
ACCESS!  Home removed and new home-
site prepared with $10k electrical upgrades, 
brand new ATT septic & GR water to the 
home-site. 14x52 usable finished shed & 
huge barn/shop w/lean-to. Gorgeous river 
runs along the entire side of the property, 
pasture & some trees. Buyer to do their 
own due diligence in regards to building. 

NEW LISTING-LOT WITH HOME READY 
FOR YOU TO FINISH RENOVATING!  Com-
pleted foundation, most siding, inside has 
some framing, gutted & cleaned up. Needs 
roof, gutters, decking, portion of the sid-
ing, paint and inside plumbing, electrical, 
sheet-rock & finish work. When finished, a 
gorgeous 1916 3/2 beauty, $145,000. 

FOR SALE FOR SALE FOR SALE FOR SALE 

FOR SALEFOR SALE

SALESALE

PENDING
PENDING



INSURANCE SOLUTIONS
503-843-2384

BLT
CAESAR SALAD
CHEF SALAD
CHICKEN FINGERS
CUBAN
DEEP FRIED PICKLES
DRINKS
FISH AND CHIPS
FOOD
GRILLED CHEESE
HALIBUT BURGER
HOTEL ROOMS
HOUSE FRIES
ICED TEA
LEMONADE

LOGGER BURGER
MUSHROOM SWISS
MUSIC
NATES PB BURGER
ONION RINGS
PARMESAN FRIES
PULLED PORK
REUBEN
SKYBERG BURGER
SODAS
STEVES BYOB
TACO SALAD
TURKEY OR HAM
WILD HOUSE SALAD
WINGS

Computer Solutions Hosted May 6
Chamber Breakfast Meeting at MEC

Matt Huegli, owner of Computer Solutions, hosted the Sheridan Cham-
ber meeting last Friday at the Monroe Event Center. He brought a com-
puter to use for his presentation and explained a couple of simple fixes 
to speed up computers. Kay and Jim Buckles are pictured to the right.

Also at the breakfast, Lucy Hebert and Susan Chamberlain try to 
remember which year “Heck Harper” was the grand marshal of the 
Phil Sheridan Days parade... and what in the heck they did with 
their Heck Harper Junior Ranch Hand wallet cards...  Thanks to Mar-
ilyn Levy, Sheridan Museum of History, the group learned that Heck 
was grand marshal twice, the second time in 1966. 

The next Sheridan Chamber breakfast meeting is scheduled for 
8-9:15 a.m. on Friday, May 20, at the Monroe Event Center. The 
meeting will be hosted by John Stanislaw, owner of Air Safety North-
west. He will make a “Stop the Bleed” presentation.



“I will keep tax dollars
in our community and

money in your pocket.”

Friends of Doris Towery • McMinnville, OR 97128
doris@doristowery.com • www.doristowery.com

VOTE FOR DORIS TOWERY FOR COUNTY COMMISSIONER

✓✓
✓✓
✓✓

Build better economy and jobs in Yamhill 
County to keep you close to home.

Work to create housing you can afford.

Build solid foundation for reliable delivery 
of water and internet.

PROVEN. POSITIVE. PURPOSE-DRIVEN

✓✓

“Doris listens to find common ground. She seeks effective solutions
by encouraging diverse perspectives and fostering community and goodwill.
She has a mind for policy and a heart for service to people of all walks of life.”

-- Darrick Price, Small business owner and
former Dayton City Councilor.

Casey Kulla, Yamhill County Commissioner and candidate for Oregon Labor Secretary
Carson Brenner, McMinnville School Board Chair 

Zach Geary, McMinnville City Councilor
Sal Peralta, McMinnville City Councilor
Elise Yarnell, Newberg City Councilor 

Carrie Zimbrick, Willamina School District Superintendent 
Kris Bledsoe, Yamhill County Treasurer
Yamhill County Employee Association 

Paid for by Friends of Doris Towery • www.doristowery.com

Endorsements & Supporters of Doris Towery



Gene Winfield, age 94, is an au-
tomotive customizer and fabri-
cator extraordinaire. He held a 
two-day workshop at Willamina 
High School on May 4 and 5 for 
adults and students alike. People 
traveled from New York, Seattle, 
and several cities around Ore-
gon for this opportunity to meet 
and learn from this remarkable 
man. Tickets for the event cost 
$600, part of which helped pay 
for students to participate.
Gene may be known to many 
for his Star Trek creation, the 
Galileo, a Federation Class F 
shuttlecraft that was in service 
with Starfleet in the mid-23rd 
century, attached to the USS En-
terprise.
Additionally, his work appeared 
in several popular television 
shows, such as Bewitched, Get 
Smart, Batman, Bonanza, Iron-
side, Mod Squad, Love American 
Style, Flintstones, and Private 
Eye.
His creations can be seen in 
many popular movies, such as 
Bonnie and Clyde, American 
Graffiti, Blade Runner, The Last 
Star-fighter, Robocop and Robo-
cop 2, Back to the Future II and 
Solar Crisis.
His work was also a part of sev-
eral television commercials and 

other special 
projects.
More 
informa-
tion about 
his work is 
available in 
the book 
shown to 
the left. This 

book was written by Nicholas K. 
Whitlow.

WHS Hosts Gene Winfield, Legendary Custom Car Builder, Painter, Designer

Songs of Sailors and the Sea
Concert Scheduled May 15
The Second Winds Community 
Band of McMinnville will present  
a free concert, “Songs of Sailors 
and the Sea,” at 3 p.m. on May 15 
at the McMinnville Community 
Center, 600 N Evans St. The con-
cert will also feature the 99 West 
Jazz Band.

Buck Hollow Cemetery
Annual Meeting May 11
The annual Buck Hollow Ceme-
tery clean-up meeting will begin 
at 7 p.m. on Wednesday, May 11, 
at Fendall Hall.
Sexton Mike Mendenhall will 
turn the reins over to Sage Baller. 
For further information call 503-
876-7025.

Adam Diesburg, DDS
DENTISTRY

1927 NE Baker Street, McMinnville 97128
www.macdentalcare.com

(503) 472-2222
FREE Whitening with

NEW PATIENT exam + cleaning

ONLY $10 A WEEK
THE BULLETIN BOARD
503-687-3000
bulletinwestvalley@gmail.com
136 E. Main • Sheridan

BUSINESS
DIRECTORY ADS



West Valley Sports

Herb Swett 
Delphian boys placed first and 
the Lady Dragons second April 
28 at a Tri-River Conference 
meet at Delphian. 
For the boys, Zahar Rotman, Rei 
Yamakazi, London Whitworth, 
and Lucas Curry each won two 
first places. Delphi girls winning 
two events each were Portia 
Binford and Sanjana Garlapa-
ti. Delphian girls placed second 
to Salem Academy, and Salem 
Academy boys came in second. 
Other participating schools 
were CS Lewis, Falls City, Perry-
dale, and Salem Academy. 
Following are Dragon first and 
second places for all the events, 
with personal records noted. 
Boys: 100 meters     
1. Zahar Rotman, 11:47 PR
200 meters 
1. Zahar Rotman, 24.80
400 meters 
1. Lucas Curry, 55:53 PR
2. Sage Daniells, 57.39 PR
800 meters 
1. London Whitworth, 2:18.63
1500 meters 
1. Rei Yamazaki, 4:46.71
2. London Whitworth, 4:50.00 PR
3000 meters 
1. Rei Yamazaki, 10:07.97
2. Jim Cao, 11:29.10
300m hurdles 
1. Lucas Curry, 45.10
4x100 relay 
1. Delphian (Minghan Cui, Neal 
Chinodakufa, Memo Cervantes, Zahar 
Rotman), 46.38
Discus 
1. Rowan Bennett, 122-10
Javelin 
1. Rowan Bennett, 122-10
High jump 
1. Memo Cervantes, 103-10 PR
Girls: 100 meters 
1. Portia Binford, 12.99
2. Taeyah Saechao, 13.59 PR
200 meters 
1. Taeya Saechao, 28.62
400 meters 
1. Sanjana Garlapati, 1:06.67
800 meters 
1. Sanjana Garlapati, 2:58.47.
2. Coco Rose-Coates, 3:05.33 PR
100m hurdles 
1. Portia Binford, 17.13 PR
300m hurdles 
1. Portia Binford, 50.88
4x100 relay 
1. Delphian (Taeyah Saechao, Ava Ra-
phael, Dakota Mincey, Portia Binford), 
53.00

Binford, Rotman Win
1st Places at Regis Meet 

Herb Swett 
Delphian’s Portia Binford took 
two first places and teammate 
Zahar Rotman one Friday at the 
Regis Twilight track and field 
meet. 
Boys from 19 schools and girls 
from 20 schools competed. 
The Santiam Christian team led 
the boys, with Sheridan placing 
fourth and Delphian 12th. Da-
mascus Christian came in first 
for the girls, with Delphian sixth 
and Sheridan 17th. 
For the girls, Binford led in the 
100-meter run at 13.30 and the 
100-meter hurdles at 17.15. 
Rotman led the boys’ 100-meter 
run with 11.94. 
Second places for the Delphian 
girls went to Taeyah Saechao,, 
12 in the 200-meter run and the 
4x100 relay team of Saechao, 
Ava Raphael, Dakota Mincey, 
and Binford. 
For the boys, Jon Crawford of 
Sheridan came in second in the 
200-meter run, setting a person-
al record of 25.06. 

Delphi Boys 1st,
Girls 2nd at Tri-River
Conference Meet 

Weekly Specials

COYOTE JOE’S142 NW Main
Willamina

503-876-3003

Weekly Specials

      4-8:00pm Fri. & Sat.
   Prime Rib

 $1895

COYOTE JOE’S142 NW Main
Willamina 503-876-3003

Reg. Cut

Large Cut $2195

4-8:00pm Fri. & Sat.
Seafood Platter

Tempura Shrimp, Clam Strips, Cod Fish

$1795

Sheridan Family
Chiropractic

639 W. Main Street
Sheridan

503-843-3888

Relieve neck, back and joint pain.

•••• Meet Corky ••••
He tries to 
hide inside

every issue of
The Bulletin Board.

West Valley T-Ball Kids are All-Stars 

Lady Bulldogs
Down Rainier 
Willamina edged Rainier 3-2 in 
softball there May 3 after drop-
ping a home doubleheader to 
Warrenton 10-2 and 6-5 April 
29. 
The Lady Bulldogs played Taft 
at home Tuesday after The Bul-
letin Board went to press. Their 
season record at press time was 
4-11. 

Lady Sparts Fall
To Jefferson 11-8 
Sheridan lost to Jefferson 11-8 in 
softball there Monday. 
Even with the loss, the Lady 
Spartans still have a winning 
season record of 5-4. 
Sheridan played a doubleheader 
at Santiam on Tuesday after The 
Bulletin Board went to press. 



Sheridan Community Grateful for  Extraordinary and Unprecedented Clean-Up Day Success

Fire Chief Les Thomas and 
Fire Board Vice Chair Tam-
my Heidt helped out at SHS.

This trailer is just one of the many loaded trucks and trailers taking 
the opportunity to rid their homes and properties of junk, includ-
ing materials, such as tires, batteries, electronics, and other items 
that are sometimes challenging to throw away.

Recology delivers roll-off drop boxes to the City’s sewer plant area.

Mark Pauletto, My Hauler with Claw, was on hand to lift heavy objects.

(Councilor Lucy Hebert also volunteered, but she was busy and
running and we never caught up with her to take her photo!)

Newly appointed Mayor Rich Cox Councilor Jim Buckles

Councilor Roxie AcuffCouncilor Denny McElroy

These funny SHS students 
strike a pose with  “Koda” 
before getting to work.

City Finance/HR Specialist, 
Marissa Matias, makes sure 
gloves are available for all 
participants.

25 Delphian students arrived by bus at 10:45 a.m. Saturday ready to hit the streets for clean-up duty.

Sheridan Councilors do their part

City Manager Heidi Bell 
deserves to be commend-
ed for devoting the staff 
and resources necessary 
to make this event the 
most successful cleanup 
Sheridan has ever experi-
enced.
The people of Sheridan 
also deserve a round of 
applause for digging deep 
to rid their homes and 
properties of mountains 
of useless junk that clut-
tered up the beauty of the 
community.
Some of these dedicated 
citizens created a line of 
as many as 47 vehicles 
that edged along Sheridan 
Road (a process that took 
as long as two hours at 
times), waiting their turn 
to access the City’s collec-
tion areas.
This event could not have 
happened without the es-
timated 200 volunteers. 
These folks rolled up their 
sleeves and gave up their 
Saturday to benefit their 
neighbors and the com-
munity.
It was impressive to see 
parents bring their chil-
dren to this event to 
demonstrate and teach 
them the responsibility 
each person has for their 
community. Thanks also 
to Scout leaders who instill 
these values in our youth, 
leading by example.
It would be impossible 
to thank every person 
who made this event so 
successful. However, it is 
noteworthy that our city 
manager was on the scene 
the entire day, directing 
traffic on Sheridan Road, 
helping find solutions for 
unforeseen glitches, and 
being available when her 
staff needed her. In ad-
dition, new Mayor Rich 
Cox was up to his elbows 
sorting refuse at the City’s 

collection area, and nearly 
all City Council members 
turned out to help this 
year.
The smiling faces of Sheri-
dan Fire Chief Les Thomas 
and several staff mem-
bers were also a welcome 
sight. And a communi-
ty-minded crew from First 
Federal pitched in to clean 
up the streets.
Sheridan residents appre-
ciate every person who 
picked up garbage from 
every street in the City.
Sheridan Rotary Club 
members picked up trash 
and hauled garbage bags 
from the streets. Then 
they doled out 23 large 
pizzas, three large boxes 
of donuts, and bottled wa-
ter from Rotary’s blue and 
gold concession trailer 
to thank cleanup partici-
pants.
Thanks also go to Dean 
Rech and the Sheridan 
School District for allow-
ing the event’s home base 
to be set up on the high 
school grounds.
Thanks to Mark Pauletto 
for contributing the use of 
his invention, “My Hauler 
with Claw,” which can lift 
and set heavy objects.
Other supporting groups 
included the Sheridan 
Revitalization Movement 
and the Sheridan Cham-
ber of Commerce.
Any problems encoun-
tered during the cleanup 
seemed to stem from be-
ing too successful. With-
out being able to predict 
the future and basing this 
cleanup on past cleanups, 
it wasn’t surprising that a 
few processes will need 
some adjustments.
The city manager planned 
to meet with Public Works 
to discuss possible chang-
es and  improvements for 
the next clean-up.

Brothers having fun together 
on cleanup day.



Sheridan Community Grateful for  Extraordinary and Unprecedented Clean-Up Day Success

Trucks and cars filled with items to be disposed of lined up down Sheridan Road last Saturday. The vehicles were all filled with good citizens doing their part 
to clean up the town and make Sheridan a cleaner, healthier, place to live. At times this line extended from the City’s sewer treatment yard at the far east 
end of Sheridan Road all the way to South Bridge Street. The overwhelming success lead to wait times of up to two hours. City Manager Heidi Bell, who 
donned her safety vest, and was hands-on helping on Sheridan Road Saturday. She expressed her gratitude for the patience of all (but one) person waiting 
in the long line.

Rotarians dished out 23 large pizzas, three boxes of donuts, and water, from Ro-
tary’s concession trailer to thank all who helped with the cleanup. (Left to right, 
Kim Taylor, John Stanislaw, Brad Myers, Marianne Thomson, and Marty Shaw.)

Scouts BSA and their leaders pitch in to help. Pictured above (not in order) 
are Jack, Serenity, Julie, Eli, Liam, Zach and Dan. Scouting includes taking 
part in projects and events that contribute to the community.

                                                                               Gales Towing and Recovery, Steve Gale 
and daughter Lindsay, set up a table 
next to their beautiful tow truck to talk 
about the City’s junk car removal pro-

gram. The first 30 cars owners who signed up to participate will receive $50 
and have their vehicles towed for free thanks to Gales and the City of Sheridan.

Kim Taylor, a dedicated Rotarian, as-
sists in the Rotary concession trailer 
wearing her Rotary hat and t-shirt.

Sharon Gault, City of Sheridan Pub-
lic Works, makes sure safety vests 
are available for all volunteers.

Addison Neilson, Esme Henriquez, and Kaitlyn Martinez take attendance of 
Sheridan High School students who participated in the cleanup. Kids who 
pitched in earned prom ticket discounts based on hours worked.

First Federal’s Sheridan branch employees are always ready to happily lend 
a hand to help our community. Pictured above, left to right, Tabitha McCal-
lister, Ryan Lieurance, and Dylan Weaver.



	
	 • Granite grave markers of all types - flat and upright
	 • Quality materials, craftsmanship and service
	 • Complete arrangements for setting in any cemetery

Memorial Granite Co.
West Valley Funeral Home • 108 NW Lincoln St. • Sheridan

503-843-2525 • office@westvalleyfuneral.com
135 NE Evans Street • McMinnville

macy@macyandson.com • 503-472-6151 

Observed Monday, May 30Observed Monday, May 30

HENDRICKS

TIMOTHY KATHLEEN

MEMORIAL DAYMEMORIAL DAY

R&J PAINTING
503-879-2991
503-302-9833

Rob and Jodie Haller
Owners

CCB#219814

Call for a free
estimate.
• Interior
• Exterior
• New and Repaints

Karen Case
Tax Consultant • Enrolled Agent

421 Main St., Willamina 97396
(971) 237-1230

angelbookkeepingllc@gmail.com

The Sheridan City Council unan-
imously agreed to appoint Rich 
Cox as Sheridan’s new mayor 
at its May 2 council meeting. 
Rich will complete Mayor Aaron 
Baer’s term, which would have 
ended on Dec. 31, 2022. Aaron 
resigned at the April 18 council 
meeting, effective at the conclu-
sion of the May 2 meeting. Rich’s 
appointment resulted in an open 
council position which will also 
expire on Dec. 31, 2022. The 
council seat is open to the pub-
lic. Requirements include at least 
12 months of residency within 
the city limits of Sheridan. Appli-
cants must be registered voters. 
Applications are available online 
and at Sheridan City Hall. The 
deadline to submit applications 
is 4 p.m. on May 18, 2022. The 
Sheridan City Council will meet at 
7 p.m. on May 23 to review ap-

plications and appoint the new 
council member.
This seven-month council term 
will offer a community member 
the opportunity to “get their feet 
wet” before deciding whether 
or not to run for a full four-year 
term at the end of the year.

----------
The Council unanimously ap-
proved giving a used surplus re-
frigerator to the Grand Sheram-
ina Food Bank. Grand Sheramina 
Food Bank Manager Judy Adams, 
who attended the meeting, of-
fered her thanks and the Council 
received a round of applause.

----------
Mayor Baer stopped the council 
meeting momentarily to advise 
a Zoom guest with no appar-
ent manners to either change 
their user name or leave the 
Zoom meeting. The unknown 

individual was slow in following 
the mayor’s direction, and was, 
therefore, booted off the Zoom 
meeting by the city recorder. This 
is the second time this cowardly 
person has tried to attend coun-
cil meetings hiding behind the 
same idiotic and insulting name.

----------
City Public Works Director Kie 
Cottam reviewed the City’s code 
enforcement procedures. Code 
compliance staff received 34 re-
ports of concern in April. Kie said 
most complaints stacking up are 
related to right-of-way vehicle 
issues. Kie explained that law en-
forcement must handle these is-
sues, and they are doing all they 
can. Kie said code enforcement 
in Sheridan has been far more ac-
tive than in the past. He said they 
have been trying new approach-
es to see what works best for this 

community.
Anonymous reports of concern 
are very time-consuming, said 
Kie. He said they take twice 
as long as those with a phone 
number they can call to verify 
information. In addition, Kie said 
many complaints are vague, like 
“red car” or “black pickup” or 
“long grass,” with no address or 
contact information provided.
Kie added, “There’s still one sub-
ject that needs to be addressed, 
and that’s building codes.”
Heidi responded with enthusi-
asm, “I think we should share 
some really good news tonight! 
The good news is we have suc-
cessfully budgeted for a full-time 
code enforcement position – if 
the budget passes.”
Kie said he’d heard a lot of pos-
itive feedback from the public 
lately. “I definitely think that the 
group in this room has caused 
a lot of buzz in the community. 
And for the better. People are 
supporting the programs. People 
are supporting the people in this 
room.”

----------
As of 8 a.m. on May 9, Sheridan 
residents can go to Sheridan City 
Hall and fill out a card to have 
their derelict car removed from 
their property by Gale’s Towing.
The City is using Gale’s Towing 
for this program only. Gale’s Tow-
ing will not be doing the tows 
arranged by the police , who 
will stick to the county rotation 
of towing companies. Thirty car 
owners will receive $50 for par-
ticipating in this clean-up effort.

----------
Sheridan City Manager Heidi Bell 
said the community curbside 
clean-up program, where citizens 
who need a hand can call public 
works to have items picked up, 

Interested in Becoming Sheridan’s Newest City Council Member?   Here’s Your Chance to Try Your Hand for 7 Months



Prices effective May 11-17, 2022Prices effective May 11-17, 2022
112 NW Main • Willamina112 NW Main • Willamina

(503) 876-9082(503) 876-9082
Sheridan • 135 S Bridge StreetSheridan • 135 S Bridge Street

(503) 843-3374(503) 843-3374

WILLAMINAWILLAMINA

SHERIDANSHERIDAN

CHEETOS OR
FRITOS

2/$7
FRESH

CORN ON THE COB

5/$5
RED SEEDLESS

GRAPES
$199

LB

BRIDGE STREET
PHYSICAL THERAPY LLC

ROBERT THORNBURG PT
645 West Main Street

Sheridan, Oregon 97378
(503) 843-7617 • Fax (503) 843-7618

office@bridgestreetpt.com

has been too successful. She 
said they’ve had to move “num-
bers 41 through 50” to the week 
of May 16. She said, “We physi-
cally don’t have the capacity to 
handle that much in a day. The 
success is overwhelming,” said 
Heidi, “And we’re learning for 
next year.”
“We are going to have one clean 
town,” said Councilor Roxy Acuff.
Willamina High School students 
made the 30-foot clean-up ban-
ners displayed across the Sher-
idan bridge. The city manager 
said, “They were a really good 
deal; they’re reusable and get 
your attention with nice big let-
tering. They turned out great!”
Finally, all council members 
signed up for various duties on 
clean-up day.

---------
The City sent a letter to FCI ask-
ing them to allow the City to 
restart the program with their 
work crews. “Hopefully, with 
fingers crossed, the warden will 
allow us to do that,” said Heidi.
The “speed trailer” the city 
manager requested has been 
spotted in various places around 
town. Councilor Sandy Walker 
reported that Forest River held 

an employee meeting regard-
ing driving complaints involving 
their employees on Sheridan 
Road. 
Sgt. Stackpole will address the 
Council about programs they 
will start working on in this area 
for enhanced safety.

----------
Installation of the new park 
cameras was expected to be 
complete the day after the 
council meeting. The other cam-
eras should be installed within 
the next couple of weeks.
An update on City-owned prop-
erty followed. Both tenants are 
expected to vacate the City’s 
rentals in May and June. 
City Attorney Nicholas Peas-
ley and the city manager sent 
a letter to the owners of 106 
S. Bridge Street (old Masonic 
Lodge). The attorney explained, 
“The letter we sent out goes ac-
tive on May 1, so with ten day’s 
notice from that point, on May 
11, abatement proceedings, in 
theory, begin.” 
The city manager asked the city 
attorney to prepare an update 
for the Council’s next regular 
meeting.
A report on the Heider Building 

revealed that the project is on 
schedule with hopes to have all 
of the retail spaces open by Au-
gust; sooner for the coffee shop. 
However, progress may not be 
as fast as many would like to see 
because of flood permit require-
ments. Stuck Electric is currently 
working inside the building.
The Huntley Building has plans 
to open by Thanksgiving. The 
owner told Heidi that the ply-
wood should be coming out 
around June 1. 

---------
Another project Heidi said she 
feels passionate about is bring-
ing all of Sheridan’s nonprof-
its together for a meeting. She 
would like to hear about their 
goals, needs, and plans. She 
would like to see what is avail-
able in the community and what 
they have in common. Heidi 
wondered if there would be an 
interest in collaborating on a 
“mega nonprofit center” where 
several nonprofits could have 
their own offices, but share 
overhead expenses such as elec-
tricity, water, sewer, and possi-
bly share a commercial kitchen, 
meeting space, and conference 
areas, copiers, etc. Possibly each 
nonprofit could take turns host-
ing public events. “Who knows, 
the sky’s the limit, right?” said 
Heidi with a smile.

Sheridan’s new mayor, Rich Cox, center, shares a laugh with City 
Manager Heidi Bell at the May 2 Council meeting.

Interested in Becoming Sheridan’s Newest City Council Member?   Here’s Your Chance to Try Your Hand for 7 Months

PHILPHIL’’SS  FELLINGFELLING  LLCLLC
Timber Land ServicesTimber Land Services

Timber Cutting, Timber Cutting, 
Tree and View Tree and View EnhancementEnhancement

PHIL LYBARGERPHIL LYBARGER
503-866-8875503-866-8875

WillaminaWillamina

Sherry Dawkins, pictured above, 
shows the artwork for this year’s 
Willamina Mud Drags T-shirts 
and hoodies. T-shirt and hoodie 
sales are a fundraiser for Willa-
mina’s old-fashioned Fourth of 
July fireworks. The T-shirts are 
available in children’s sizes; and 
adult sizes from small to 4XL. 
The T-shirts are priced at $15 
each; tank tops, $16; and hood-
ies, $30. Checks should be made 
payable to Willamina 4th of 
July. Order forms are available 
on the Willamina Mud Drags 
Facebook page. Order forms 
and payment may be mailed 
to Sherry Dawkins, 49250 SW 
Hebo Road, Grand Ronde, OR 
97347. For more information, 
call Sherry at 503-879-5676.

SJS Fundraiser Planned
Saturday at WVCC
The Sheridan Japanese School’s 
Parent Teacher Organization will 
host its “mostly annual” Raffle 
Palooza from 6-8 p.m. this Sat-
urday, May 14, in the West Val-
ley Community Campus audito-
rium, 266 SE Washington Street 
in Willamina
The fundraising event will offer 
more than 100 raffle items, a 
50/50, and prizes.
No-host wine, cider, beer, and 
food will be available.
The school’s Taiko Drummers, 
and others, will offer entertain-
ment. 



Tear Off and New Construction Roofing
Chris EhryChris Ehry

Sheridan, Oregon
503-843-2965

myconstructionroofing.com
Bonded and Insured  •   CCB# 105428

Since 1994

RV and Self-StorageRV and Self-Storage

Open 7 days a week
24-hour surveillance

1231 W. Main St., Sheridan
503-435-9322

COLOR

16 oz

Rockstar
2/$320

Biscuits & Gravy served 6 -10:30 a.m.

New!
CHICKEN

BOWL
Grilled Chicken

Mashed Potatoes
& Gravy
$5.99

2% Gallon

Alpenrose
Milk

$199

•••• SMOKE SHOP ••••
836 E. Main Street • Sheridan • 503-843-4130

Hours: Sat 7am-10pm; Sun 7am-9pm; Mon-Thur 6am-9pm; Fri 6am-10pm

Food
Stamps
(EBT)
Accepted

ATM
Machine

Inside
Store

FOUNTAIN
SODAS

32 oz 99¢
44 oz $1.29

Who knows what good 
deals you may find?
Bake Sale to benefit 

local food bank.

Naked Rummage Sale
(No Clothes for Sale)

Books, Misc. and Bake Sale
Friday, May 13, 9 AM – 4 PM

Saturday, May 14, 9 AM – 3 PM

Sheridan United Methodist Church
234 North Bridge Street

Sheridan, OR 
Books and household goods – no clothing.

Custom
Rototilling

$75/Hour
Zeek • 503-583-5582

Lucetta Elmer, who is proud of 
her West Valley roots, is current-
ly running for District 24 House 
of Representatives. She attend-
ed the Willamina Chamber 
meeting last Wednesday and 
the Sheridan Chamber breakfast 
meeting last Friday.
Lucetta Elmer is a Willamina 
High School graduate whose 
first job was wrapping meat for 
Augie at The Corner Store (now 
the IGA) in Willamina. She grew 
up on Heuser Road with a Sher-
idan address, so she has fond 
memories of both communities.
She now lives in McMinnville 
with her husband, Denny, also a 
Willamina graduate.
The couple has seven family 
businesses and, Lucetta said, a 
great life. 
The youngest of their four chil-
dren is preparing to move out 
soon. Lucetta and Denny have 
been traveling a little and enjoy 
this fun new phase of their lives.
Rep. Ron Noble, Republican, 
District 24, approached Lucetta 
a couple of years ago, before the 
pandemic when they thought 
that Sen. Brian Boquist might va-
cate his seat during the term. If 
that happened, Rep. Noble said 
he would be appointed senator, 
and he would like to appoint her 
to his position. So Lucetta spent 
time shadowing him to better 
understand the job and to find 
out exactly what he does and if 

House of Representatives District 24 Candidate Lucetta Elmer has Local Roots

she also believed she would be a 
good fit. Lucetta said she found 
it fascinating.
However, Sen. Boquist did not 
leave, and the pandemic came, 
and nothing became of the idea.
Last fall, Lucetta got another 
call from Rep. Noble telling her 
about the formation of Oregon’s 
new Congressional District 6. 
He told her he planned to run 
for U.S. Senator and said, “That 
means you’re up.” 
So she talked the idea over with 
her family and decided to run. 
She sees it as her opportunity to 
give back to Oregon. She said, “I 
think Oregon has some amazing 
things, and we have some things 

that need some work. I think my 
platform will lean more toward 
businesses since that’s where 
I’m most interested. Also, my de-
gree is in education. I did spend 
time teaching, and I have such a 
heart for children. So I would be 
very interested if asked to be on 
an education committee.”
In her senior year at Willamina 
High, Lucetta was chosen as a 
National Young Leader and trav-
eled to Washington, D. C. This 
trip was the first time she’d ever 
been on an airplane.
She said she always liked poli-
tics. She usually rises to leader-
ship positions within many civic 
groups in which she is a mem-
ber. For example, she chaired 
the McMinnville Chamber and 
served as a McMinnville Down-
town Association board mem-
ber. From that, she’s gained 
experience working with peo-
ple and understands working 
together to make a community 
better.
The Elmers own the new RV 
park under construction in Sher-
idan. When asked about the 
Sheridan park, Lucetta said they 
have several RV parks, one in 
Washington and the rest in Or-
egon. The Sheridan park is their 
first in Yamhill County. She said 
her husband worked diligently 
for years to find land with the 
correct zoning for an RV park be-
cause there is such a need. They 
finally found the Sheridan prop-
erty, had it locked up, and the 
next day the building caught on 
fire. After that, she said it’s just 
been one thing after another. 

“Essentially, what happened was 
we lost our window. The people 
who should have done all the 
paving were two weeks late, 
and then the rains came. We 
have to have a certain number 
of dry days and a certain num-
ber of days with temperatures 
above 50 degrees to pour the 
asphalt. It just feels like it’s been 
the wettest winter in history. 
We were supposed to be open 
last year. The latest I’ve heard is 
this year by July 1 - if everything 
goes well.”
She said, “We really don’t want 
to miss the season again. There’s 
so much interest; people are so 
excited. We get calls every day. 
There are just not many other 
options, and that’s a really nice 
location. So we are very excited, 
and we’re praying for sunshine.
The Valley’s Edge RV Park, locat-
ed at 985 SE Sheridan Road, will 
offer 109 spaces for nightly and 
longterm rentals.



 •••••••••• Business Directory ••••••••••
CH

AM
BE

R OF COMMERCE

SHERIDAN
Members and Potential Members Meet:

4th Wednesdays, Noon-1pm - Bring your lunch
Monroe Event Center

Email for further information:
SheridanChamberofCommerce@gmail.com

Website: www.sheridanchamberofcommerce.com

On the Yamhill River

SHERIDAN
UNITED

METHODIST
Sunday Morning

Service at 10:30am
234 N Bridge St., Sheridan

(503) 843-2776

OPEN HEARTS, OPEN MINDS, OPEN DOORS 
311 Schley St • Sheridan

503-843-4747 • sheridantlc.org

TRINITY LUTHERAN
Sunday School for all ages: 9:10am

Worship Service: 10:30am

Please Join Us...
Sheridan Church
of the Nazarene
917 S. Bridge Street
503-843-3262
Website: sheridannaz.org

Meeting Times:
Sunday Morning Worship-10 am

SS
cc
nn

EMMANUEL LUTHERANEMMANUEL LUTHERAN
315 S Main St • Willamina

Please leave message at
503-876-6844 to access Zoom worship.

YAMHILL COUNTY
CULTURAL COALITION

The Yamhill County Cultural Coalition
 is composing a comprehensive list
of all cultural resources and assets

in Yamhill County.
musical•culinary•dance•painters•historians

writers•animators•theater•jewelers•sculptors
photographers•pottery•poets•woodworking

All artists are asked to contact YCCC:
Website: yamhillcountyculture.org

PO Box 493, McMinnville OR 97128

3D Auto Sales
Auto Body and Paint

Cars • Trucks • Other
Free Estimates • Collision Repair

Auto Glass • Re-restoration Projects
DB Rental

Renting: Tractor with Implements,
Ditch Witch-Walk Behind, Stock Trailer

812 W Main St. • Sheridan
(503) 843-2023

DA2753

Sheridan PharmacySheridan Pharmacy
Gifts Gifts •• Liquor  Liquor •• Variety Store Variety Store

Sheridan PharmacySheridan Pharmacy
Gifts Gifts •• Liquor  Liquor •• Variety Store Variety Store

Mon.-Sat.Mon.-Sat.
9am-6pm9am-6pm
103 E. Main St. Sheridan103 E. Main St. Sheridan
503503-843-2422-843-2422

Jessica Swiderski,Jessica Swiderski,
Store ManagerStore Manager
Bob Keehner, PharmacistBob Keehner, Pharmacist

Honey Dew Construction 
503-876-2575                    

For all those little “honey dews”
More than 35 years experience

Remodels • Additions
Sheds • Decks

Western Yamhill
Medical Center

James P. Molloy III, MD, FAAFP
 • Personalized Health Care
 • Pre-employment, DOT and Sports Physicals
 • Medical Massage Therapy

Appointments available Monday thru Friday
as well as some evenings and Saturdays

(503) 843-4071
149 NW First: Street • Willamina

121 Main St. • Willamina • 503-876-3092
Open 7 Days A Week

Skyberg'sSkyberg's
THE BIGGEST LITTLE

Hardware Store
in the Valley

Store Hours:
Mon-Sat 7:30am-6pm

Sun 9am-4pm

JOIN OUR TEAM
Applications available online:
www.hamptonlumber.com

Check for openings and
apply online.

HAMPTON LUMBER
Willamina Division

Weekly Meetings:
Noon • Wednesdays • Monroe Center

Sheridan Rotary Club
P.O. Box 322 • Sheridan

Willamina Office Hours:
Thursday Noon-6pm

421 Main •Willamina • (503) 876-3500
865 NE OR-99W Ste F

McMinnville, OR 97128 • (503) 472-4596

WILLAMINA COASTAL HILLS

CHAMBER
OF COMMERCE

EID meets at 8 a.m. on the first
Wednesday of Every Month

Chamber meets at 8 a.m.
all other Wednesdays

503-876-4222 • PO Box 411 • Willamina 

Willamina Industrial space
available NOW:

6000sf steel frame insulated
warehouse space.

Existing paint booths, office space,
bathroom, three 14'x14' doors.

Adequate parking and
truck drive thru, M-1 zoning. 

Krissy Lookabill, Principal Broker
The Bella Casa Group 503-515-6152

Computer
Solutions

Quality Service
Delivered to Your Door

Matt Huegli
(971) 237-9837

Email: matt.huegli@comcast.net
Visit us online at:

http://www.mobilecomputersolutions.org

GoodMorning
SteamCleaning

GooGood d MorningMorning
Steam CleaningSteam Cleaning

971-718-7752971-718-7752

Carpet • Upholstery • Tile CleaningCarpet • Upholstery • Tile Cleaning
Pet Stain and Odor RemovaPet Stain and Odor Removall
Licensed and Insured • Guaranteed WorkLicensed and Insured • Guaranteed Work

FREEFREE
ESTIMATESESTIMATES

G&M INSURANCE
AUTO • HOME • BUSINESS • LIFE

503-876-4222

P.O. Box 68
451 Main St.

Willamina

Dennis Ulrich
dennisulrich9@gmail.com Sheridan Country Inn and MotelSheridan Country Inn and Motel

bOpen Year-Round b
  1330 W. Main • Sheridan

  (503) 843-3151

CURLS, CUTS and MORE
Call for an appointment

503-843-3737
Open Tuesday through Friday

Now offering manicures and pedicures
140 E. Main Street • Sheridan

RING PROPERTY
MAINTENANCE
Youvani Ring
Owner/Operator

P.O. Box 74
Sheridan, OR 97378

(503) 857-2630
Email: youvaniring@yahoo.com

Katina Mayrose
Financial Advisor
1018 NE Third St, Ste B
McMinnville, OR 97128
503-474-3180
www.edwardjones.com

Complimentary Consultation

Free
Estimates

Paul
971.237.1024

GOTWOODTIMBER2019@GMAIL.COM

PJMPJM
LoggingLogging



Why Vote for Bob for County Commissioner?
Bob will give full support to police, fire departments, and veterans.

Bob will listen to all sides and work to keep Yamhill County moving forward.
Bob will work to keep our roads safe and maintained.

Bob is an independent thinker who knows how to negotiate.
Paid for by the Committee to Elect Bob Luoto for Yamhill County Commissioner

Quality
1x6 &1x8  Shiplap

& Cedar
Tongue & Groove

Siding
available at

Sheridan
Building

Materials
345 S Bridge St, Sheridan

(503) 843-7150

Rotary’s Free Walk-In 
Movies Begin May 21
Sheridan Rotary will present 
free kid-friendly walk-in movies 
that families will love beginning 
this month. Movies will begin 
at dusk on the third Saturday of 
each month from May through 
October outside at Sheridan 
High School.
Rotary will break out its brand 
new popcorn maker this year 
and will have many more tasty 
treats for sale from the club’s 
gold and blue concession trailer.
This year’s movie line-up:
May 21: Ghostbusters
June 18: Spiderman
July 16: Encanto
August 20: Shang Chi
Sept. 17: Spongebob
Oct. 15: Monster House
Businesses, organizations, and 
others who’d like to help sup-
port these free movies are invit-
ed to purchase advertising that 
will be shown several times on 
the big screen before the mov-
ies begin. The cost is $50 for one 
movie; $250 for all six (a $50 
savings).
Interested? Call The Bulletin 
Board, 503-687-3000, for more 
information.

Toastmasters to Meet
Toastmasters meet at 6 p.m. 
on Tuesdays in the Coyote Joe's 
meeting room  in Willamina.
Toastmasters is a fun way to 
improve your communication, 
public speaking, and leadership  
skills.

Legion Outreach
Ready to Help Veterans
Many veterans have tangled with 
government forms attempting to 
figure out what they need to do 
to access their benefits. The pro-
cess can be complex, time-con-
suming, and often lead to an un-
healthy dose of frustration.
But now, all West Valley veterans 
and their spouses can breathe a 
big sigh of relief thanks to Amer-
ican Legion Post 75 West Val-
ley Veterans Outreach. Help is 
offered every Tuesday from 10 
a.m.-2 p.m. at American Legion 
Post 75 at 125 N. Bridge Street 
in Sheridan. The new service 
hours may increase to two days 
per week if additional hours are 
needed.
The outreach hopes to serve the 
people of Sheridan, Willamina, 
Grand Ronde, Buell, Ballston, ev-
eryone in the West Valley.

Bulletin Email: bulletinwestvalley@gmail.com



Sponsored by WEST VALLEY FUNERAL HOME
108 NW Lincoln St. • Sheridan • 503-843-2525

westvalleyfuneral.com • office@westvalleyfuneral.com

266 SE Washington Street •  Willamina
(503) 929-4037 • westvalleycommunitycampus.org

Meditation, Zumba, Tai Chi Classes
WEST VALLEY COMMUNITY CAMPUS

MINDFUL MEDITATION CLASSES
LOCATION: WVCC, Room 11
DATES: First and third Sunday
of each month
TIME:  5-7 p.m.
FREE DROP-IN CLASSES
Reduce anxiety, 
tension, boost produc-
tivity, increase cogni-
tion,memory, attention 
and so much more.  

TAI CHI: MOVING FOR
BETTER BALANCE
LOCATION: WVCC
DATES: Tuesdays & Thursdays
TIME:  10-11 a.m. and
11:15 a.m. -12:15 p.m.	
FREE 12-WEEK CLASSES
REGISTRATION REQUIRED
Sponsored by NWSDS
INSTRUCTOR:
Traci Johnston, 833-673-9355
All OHA Covid
guidelines observed

ZUMBA CLASS:
WVCC Auditorium

Instructor:  Cindy Houk
Time:  Tuesday/Thursday

5:30-6:30 PM

INSTRUCTOR:
Marci Vertner, 503-508-4799   

BASIC UKULELE PRACTICE
Open to all interested folks age 12 and older.

Practices will  be held in the West Valley
Community Campus Band  Room.
Call WVCC, days, 503-929-4037,

leave message with contact information.

CROSSWORD PUZZLE

Pinstripe Repair • Mobile Service
Car Waxing • Lawn Mowing

Headlight Restoration

Signs of

“SP KE”
PINSTRIPES-LETTERS
503-899-8537

Kelli's Kuts
All Haircuts

or Waxing
Only $10

Walk-ins only
144 E. Main • Sheridan

(Next to Main Street
Books Revisited)

503-330-2149

New Location: 144 E. Main

HOURS
Tues. - Fri.

10am - 5pm
Saturday

9am - 1pm
CLOSED

Sun. & Mon.

Find the solution at

https://onlinecrosswords.net/66904
OnlineCrosswords.net
This is the Daily Crossword Puzzle #7 for May 6, 2022

Across

1. Picks

5. Mexican money

9. Rocker ____ Cooper

14. Weight unit

15. Devilish

16. Televised again

17. Peruvian capital

18. Care for

19. Bangor's state

20. Coming out

22. Kidnapper's demand

23. Ragged

25. "You there!"

26. Los ____, California

29. Exclamation of discovery

30. Author Dr. ____

31. Crusted desserts

32. Practical joke

35. Bridge position

36. Sacred song

38. Hindu dress

39. Gallery exhibit

40. Address word

41. Town's announcer

42. Pixie

43. ____ status (single or

not)

45. Radio spots

48. Of one's bones

50. Afternoon nap

52. Fragrant

56. Calcutta's country

57. Biblical garden

58. Facial feature

59. Travel ____

60. Additional

61. Leg hinge

62. Norwegian

63. Clears as profit

64. Favorable votes

Down

1. Eye suggestively

2. Stiffly formal

3. Domesticated

4. Most brainy

5. Tiny

6. Incidents

7. Burn slightly

8. Antique

9. Fleets

10. Slender

11. From Dublin

12. Narrow boat

13. Opponent

21. Guys' dates

22. Tailor again

24. Train track

26. Cruising

27. Advance upon

28. Sudden wind

31. Writing tablet

32. Manner of walking

33. Precinct

34. Young lady

36. ____ dot

37. Secure

38. Island off India (2

wds.)

40. Paraphrase

41. Stuff

43. Most insignificant

44. Makes up for

45. Japanese, e.g.

46. Australian dog

47. Hebrew feast

49. Large spoon

51. Wrongdoings

53. Broadway award

54. Got it! (2 wds.)

55. Average grades

57. Poetic twilight

Next time you’re in Sheridan 
Building Materials, take a look 
at  the scale on the counter that 
is used to weigh your nails.  It’s 
likely been weighing nails for 
well over 100 years. The patent 
dates on the metal tab on the 
back range from 1903 to 1916.

Youth Wage Grants
Offered in Yamhill County
Willamette Workforce Partner-
ship in conjunction with Linn, 
Marion, Polk and Yamhill coun-
ties and the State of Oregon are 
reimbursing employers with 35 
or fewer employees up to $5 
per hour for wages paid to first-
time youth employees between 
April 1, 2022, through Septem-
ber 30, 2022. Employers may 
receive reimbursement for up 
to four youth workers for a total 
reimbursement of $6,000 per 
employer.
An application form and oth-
er information can be found at 
their website: https://willwp.
org or call 503-581-1002. 

Annual UFO Festival
May 14-15 in McMinnville
McMenamins annual UFO Festi-
val is set for this weekend, May 
13 and 14, in downtown McMin-
ville. A full schedule of events are 
available online: https://ufofest.
com/events/



Hofenbredl
        RealtyLLC

322 Main Street • Willamina, OR 97396
Office: 503-876-9004 • Fax:503-876-9115

Barbara Hofenbredl
Principal Broker/Owner

Cell: 503-910-9261
barbhofenbredl@yahoo.com

Sarha Bacon
Real Estate Broker

Cell: 971-237-7661
sarha.bacon695@gmail.com

Come build your dream 
home or put a manufactured 
home. Beautiful views of the 
valley, hills.  Grand Ronde 
Community water is available 
for $3800, $1000 has already 
been paid by seller. Road is in 
and there are two carports. 
River Frontage no water 
rights. Buyers to do their own 
due diligence.  Willamina 
$245,000.

Well maintained home on 2.3 
acres. Beautiful park like set-
tings. Won’t last long. located 
minutes from the casino 
and 30 minutes from Lincoln 
City. Ramp & accessibility to 
3rd bedroom. 5 bay shop & 
8x12 shed insulated & has a 
light. Concord/green grapes, 
blackberries, and raspberries. 
Sprinkler system in flower 
beds & green house.

Semi-secluded with shop. 
Come build your dream 
home/ manufactured 
home okay with county. 
PGE, NW Natural and 
phone are to the prop-
erty. Perc testing done 
standard septic approved. 
Seller to install 1500gal 
holding tank.  Grand 
Ronde $235,000.

Beautiful area to build your 
dream home. Perrydale water, 
two wells, seasonal creek,
shop is around 50x36,
manufactured home no value, 
no value on old barn,
some fencing for animals. 
Could plant filberts, grapes or 
Christmas trees, etc.
Apple trees, oak trees and 
some fir trees on property. 
Sheridan.

PENDINGPENDING

PENDINGPENDING PENDINGPENDING

PENDINGPENDING

RUFF LIFE, LLC
503-879-5003

29795 Salmon River Hwy 18 · Grand Ronde
rufflifekennels.com

    ·Boarding 
·Affordable 

Rates
·Comfort for
your pet

Monday-Saturday
8 a.m.-5:30p.m.
Sunday’s by
appointment

·Doggie
   Daycare 

    Downtown is a-changin’. I final-
ly paid attention to the changes 
as I drove through town the oth-
er day.
Simply Restored is no longer 
there, and work is underway on 
the building’s facade. Not sure 
what it will look like when they’re 
done. Stay tuned.
The Tina Miller Thrift Store has 
new owners - A.G.I.L.E. I don’t 
know exactly what it is and what 
it does. I’m waiting for a grand 
opening.
The EXP Realty has moved to 
a new location. It’s now across 
the street and about half a block 
west - just the other side of Odd 
Fellows Pizza. There are also two 
new agents.
Meanwhile, Angel Bookkeeping 
has moved into the old EXP office 
next to H&R Block. I think they 
were in Sheridan at one time.
Let’s see, oh, Wildwood has new 
hours and a new menu. They also 
have an “open mic” on Sunday 
nights in the lounge. You might 
want to check it out.
Trying to keep up with all the 
changes is “What’s Up in Willa-
mina.”

LOOKING FOR A
LIFELONG LOCAL REALTOR

WITH IN-DEPTH INFORMATION 
YOU CAN TRUST?
Call Lucy Hebert

Owner, Principal Broker

West Valley Realty
503-843-5031 or 503-434-1922

249 S. Bridge • Sheridan

We Fold Paper.
Our seven different
fold types include:
• Letter
• Z-fold
• Half Fold
• Double-Parallel
• Gate
• Engineering
• Church
From 18 lb. to 90 lb. index
8.5x11 • 8.5x14 • 11x17

THE BULLETIN BOARD
503-687-3000

136 E. Main • Sheridan

 

SCOUTS BSA    
TROOP 215 
BARK DUST SALE  
MAY 14TH 9AM UNTIL GONE 
Sheridan High School 
Price: 

- $15 Per Scoop (about 1 yard) 
- $25 Fee per Load for Delivery within 10 

miles 
Contact Jeff Brown 971-237-4611 
For Pre-Sale or Questions 
 
       Thank you for your continued support 

 

 

____ 

Spruce Up the Yard 
for Mother’s Day 

 ____ 

$15 Per Scoop 
____ 

$25 Fee Per Load for 
Local Delivery within 

10 miles 
 

Support Local Scouts 

 

  

Saturday, May 14th
9 a.m. until gone
Sheridan High School
Prices:
•	$15 per scoop (about 1 yard)
• 	$25 fee per load for delivery
	 within 10 miles

Contact Jeff Brown, 971-237-4611
for pre-sales or further information.

Thank you for your continued support.

THIS
WEEKEND!

This television show about a De-
pression-era farming family in 
Virginia debuted in Sept. 1972. 
The Waltons. It ran for nine sea-
sons, ending in 1981, but the 
show had suffered a setback in 
1976 when Richard Thomas left 
his role as oldest son John Boy.

What James Bond movie made 
the top of the charts in 1971?
Diamonds are forever.



1950-1960s Kids Loved Heck Harper, the Singing Cowboy

When television came along in Portland, Heck Harper 
(Hector Vincent Flateau) was hired to take his talents 
on the air with KPTV and appeared as Heck Harper. His 
first show was The Bar 27 Corral. As foreman of the 
Bar 27 Corral, Heck sang and told stories of the Old 
West to children of all ages. Heck demonstrated many 
talents: he was musically gifted as a singer and guitar 
player, knew many stories, was an able horseman and 
a natural with young audiences. Soon, other television 
programs followed, including “Heck Harper’s Cartoon 
Corral” and “Circle 8 Hoedown.” Kids carried wallet 
cards identifying themselves as “Ranch Hands,” mem-
bers of Harper’s big fan club. Television made Heck 
Harper a local celebrity who was easily identifiable 
and perennially appearing in rodeos, fairs and in the 
Portland Rose Festival parade every June. In 1954, he 
was the grand marshal of the Rose Festival Parade. 
Heck continued life as a local celebrity and continued 
to appear in many club dates, restaurants and small 
venues performing solo or with small combos. He was 
the grand marshal of the Phil Sheridan Days parade 
twice in the 1950s-1960s. He passed away in Oregon 
City at age 79.

Heck Harper with Zorro in 1958

FOR LATE AFTERNOON
VIEWING -- DON’T MISS

“PIONEER CLUB”
A personality ALL children love is Heck 
Harper... that singing cowboy with his 
guitar. Heck needs no introduction in 
Portland because he has been perform-
ing for many years for children old and 
young. Heck is going to have a special 
club for you to join...so be sure to watch 
Heck Harper starting Monday, Decem-
ber 17th, so you will get all the details.



YOUR VOTE MATTERS

VOTE YES ON MEASURE 36-211
HELP US HELP YOU!

A  "YES" VOTE	 would allow us to staff a second ambulance 24-hours per day which means
	 we would be better equipped and ready to be here when you need us.
A  "YES" VOTE	 would allow us to replace expired/expiring personal protective equipment (PPE)
	 to keep emergency responders safer and prepared to do their work.
A  "YES" VOTE 	 would increase operational revenues to allow increased services.

Paid for by Friends of Sheridan Fire District.


